


Finding 4

The Solano County Public Health Laboratory had many budgeted positions that remained vacant for
approximately one year.

espo to Finding 4

H&SS disagrees partially with this finding. The Public Health Lab did have some positions vacant for more
than one year including the Public Health Lab Director and Public Health Microbiologist. The County has had
a hiring freeze in effect since FY 2009/10 which has required an extensive review and justification of all
vacant positions; those positions which are not subsequently deleted are held vacant until they are
approved by the County Administrator to fill. The Department contracted for the services of a Lab Director
until a qualified person could be hired for this difficult to fill vacancy.

Recommendation 4

Director of Solano County Human Resources maintains continuous recruitment and expedites the hiring
process to fill budgeted positions.

Response to Recommendation 4

This recommendation has been implemented. H&SS is currently recruiting to fill vacancies in the Public
Health Laboratory, and Human Resources has implemented an expedited (advanced) recruitment for new
Laboratory positions anticipated for a successful expansion of the Regional Laboratory Joint Powers
Agreement to include Marin County. '

Finding 5

The Solano County Public Health Laboratory does not have a permanent full-time Director. This position
remains unfilled even though budgeted.

Response to Finding 5

H&SS disagrees partially with this finding. The Public Health Lab has utilized the services of a contracted
Public Health Lab Director while recruiting to fill this position on a permanent basis.

Recommendation 5

Hire a permanent full-time Director.
Response to Recommendation

This recommendation has been implemented; a Public Health Lab Director was hired on May 12, 2013.

Finding 6

The Joint Powers Agreement has a “reevaluation clause” amongst Napa, Yolo and Solano Counties, but no
binding provision to modify the agreement if actual costs exceed the annual estimate of services provided.



Response to Finding 6

H&SS disagrees wholly with this finding. While the Joint Powers Agreement does not cantain a binding
provision to modify the agreement if actual costs exceed the annual estimate of services provided, it does
contain a mandatory provision for an annual fiscal review, which includes a review and update of the third-
party testing fee schedules adopted by each party. This provision achieves the same result recommended
by the Grand Jury.

Recommendation 6

Amend the current and future loint Powers Agreements to include a provision allowing for the collection of
all costs that exceed the annual estimate of services provided.

Respon mendation 6:

The recommendation will not be implemented because it is unwarranted. The current language in the Joint
Powers Agreement is reasonable and has been agreed to by all the parties {e.g. Napa, Solano, Yolo and
Marin). Section 3C of the Agreement calls for an annual fiscal review and Section 4 lays out member county
contributions and respective responsibilities for fiscal oversight of the Lab’s operations. Ultimately, Solano
County is responsible for managing the Lab and its finances, in other words, for assuring that the Lab meets
its service obligations while collecting fee-based revenues and prudently controliing costs of operation.
Requests for extraordinary, non-budgeted expenses can go to the JPA members for approval of cost sharing.
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